
 
 
 

CITY OF CROSSLAKE 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION/BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 
July 26, 2024 

9:00 A.M. 
 

Crosslake City Hall 
13888 Daggett Bay Rd, Crosslake MN 56442 

(218) 692-2689 
 

PUBLIC HEARING NOTICE 
 
 

Applicant:  James Burt   
                      
Site Location: 37922 White Pine Trail, Crosslake, MN 56442  
 
Request:  

• Subdivision of property 
 
To: 

• To subdivide parcels #14100709, 14030540, 14100530 involving 18.3 acres into 13                 
tracts and 3 outlots 

 
Notification:  Pursuant to Minnesota Statutes Chapter 462 and the City of Crosslake Zoning 
Ordinance, you are hereby notified of a public hearing before the City of Crosslake Planning 
Commission/Board of Adjustment.  Property owners have been notified according to MN State 
Statute 462 and has been published in the local newspaper.  Please share this notice with any of 
your neighbors who may not have been notified by mail.   
       

Information:  Copies of the application and all maps, diagrams or documents are available at 
Crosslake City Hall or by contacting the Crosslake Planning & Zoning staff at 218-692-2689.  
Please submit your comments in writing including your name and mailing address to Crosslake 
City Hall or (crosslakepz@cityofcrosslake.org).              

 

mailto:crosslakepz@cityofcrosslake.org


                                        STAFF REPORT 
                                                
 
 

Property Owner/Applicant:  James Burt 
 
Parcel Number(s):  14100709, 14030540, 14030540  
 
Application Submitted:  June 10, 2024    
 
Action Deadline:  August 8, 2024 
 
City 60 Day Extension Letter sent / Deadline: NA    /     NA  
 
Applicant Extension Received / Request:   NA    /     NA     
 
City Council Date: To Be Determined 
 
Authorized Agent:  D & B Crosslake Holdings LLC & Pat Trottier 
 
Request:  To subdivide parcel #14100709, 14030540, 14100530 involving 18.3 acres into a 
preliminary plat called Rolling Woods consisting of 13 tracts and 3 outlots   
 
Current Zoning: Shoreland District (SD) & Rural Residential 5 (RR5) 
 
Adjacent Land Use/Zoning: 
North – Rural Residential 5 (RR5) 
South – Shoreland District 
East – Shoreland District 
West – Shoreland District (SD) & Rural Residential 5 (RR5) 
 
Parcel History:   

• Little Pine Wilderness established in 2001 - 14100530 Section 10 
• 14100709 Section 10 
• 14030540 Section 3 
• April 2016 – address 37922 White Pine Trl 
• October 2020 - Wetland 
• December 2020 – Lot Line Adjustment (14100708 purchased part of 14030540 
• October 2021 – Lot Line Adjustment (14100708 purchased another part of 14030540) 
• November 2023 – Lot Line Adjustment & Consolidation 14100709, 14100710, 14100751 

 
City Ordinance:   
Land subdivision must be accomplished in a manner that contributes to an attractive, orderly, 
stable and wholesome community environment with adequate public services and safe streets.  
All land subdivisions, including plats, shall fully comply with the regulations in this chapter and 
as may be addressed in other chapters of this Code. (Sec. 44.1) 
 
City Community Plan:   
Encourage sustainable development, that would maintain the communities character and respects 
the environment including natural topography, suitable soils and avoids such areas as wetland, 



flood plains erodible steep slopes and bluffs; strengthen the distinction between urban growth 
and rural countryside and guide new development in ways that promote and enhance land use 
compatibility; support the infill and redevelopment of areas within the city in an effort to 
leverage existing infrastructure investment; identify areas and phases of development in a 
manner that addresses the cost of providing public services; identify and prioritize significant 
view-sheds and develop alternative approaches to preserve them while permitting reasonable use 
and development of privately owned lands (page 19) 
 
Agencies Notified and Responses Received: 
County Highway Dept: N/A 
DNR: No comment received before packet cutoff date  
City Engineer: Comment(s) received 
City Attorney: N/A 
Lake Association: No comment received before packet cutoff date  
Crosslake Public Works:  No comment received before packet cutoff date  
Crosslake Park, Recreation & Library: No comment received before packet cutoff date  
Concerned Parties: Comment(s) received 
 
POSSIBLE MOTION:   
To make a recommendation to the Crosslake City Council to approve/deny the subdivision of 
Rolling Woods, parcels # #14100709, 14030540, 1410053 involving 18.3 acres located at 
37922 White Pine Trail, City of Crosslake 
As shown on the certificate of survey dated 6-10-2024 

 
 













From: Phil Martin
To: Cheryl Stuckmayer; Joseph J. Langel
Subject: RE: DRT 5.14.2024
Date: Thursday, May 9, 2024 1:24:21 PM

Gibbs – No comment at this time.
 
Burt – Central question relates to Developer intention for plat road (public or private).  The
road drainage and stormwater management would need to be addressed per ordinance. 
That requires determination of runoff at allowed impervious per zoning.  If desire is for
public road, we need engineered plan meeting City guidance and would request soil
borings to confirm soil characteristics.
 
Thanks
Phil Martin P.E.
218-821-7265
 
From: Cheryl Stuckmayer <cstuckmayer@cityofcrosslake.org> 
Sent: Friday, May 3, 2024 10:10 AM
To: Phil Martin <Phillip.Martin@bolton-menk.com>; Joseph J. Langel <jjl@ratwiklaw.com>
Subject: DRT 5.14.2024
 
Good morning,
 
Please review the attachment(s).  As always, any comments you would like to contribute to our
meeting, please put in writing or present in person.  The time of each application is indicated at the
top of the application.
 
I will include you in the public hearing email process when/if they proceed.  That will have more
detailed information.
 
Thank you for any reply/comment.  Have a wonderful day!
 
 
Respectfully,
 
Cheryl  
Planner – Zoning Coordinator
Crosslake Planning and Zoning Department
13888 Daggett Bay Rd
Crosslake, MN  56442 

Office:      (218) 692-2689
Fax:           (218) 692-2687
Email:        crosslakepz@cityofcrosslake.org
Website:   www.cityofcrosslake.org
 
Excellent customer service is our top priority.  Please let me know if I was helpful!
 
This e-mail and any attachment is intended to be read only by the intended recipient. This e-mail may be legally
privileged or protected from disclosure by law. If you are not the intended recipient, any dissemination of this e-
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From: Derick White
To: Cross Lake PZ
Subject: Response to Letter From Planning Commission /Board of Adjustment
Date: Monday, July 8, 2024 9:25:14 PM

IRONSCALES couldn't recognize this email as this is the first time you received an email from this
sender derickw @ northhike.com

 

Dear Crosslake Planning Commission,

 

We received a letter on 7/8/24 regarding the Public Hearing Notice scheduled for July 26,
2024 (which we will be attending) and the applicant Jim Burt.  We live at 37990 White Pine
Trail and are familiar with all parties involved in this proposed land use.  My family and I
have been residents for Crosslake for the last 4 years and prior to that we had a family
cabin on Rush Lake since the 1950’s.

 

We moved to Crosslake (off the lake) for its peace and tranquility.  We appreciate the
summer visitors as we were those visitors and the boost they give to the economy in
Crosslake.  We also enjoy the quiet of this community after Labor Day and the wonderful
wildlife that inhabit this area (Bear, Deer, Coyotes, Wolf and of course Loons).  It’s a special
place.  We purchased 10 acres of woods where our home sits and enjoy the evening
listening to the up north sounds.

 

While I am not against development and understand the need for additional housing I am
against changing the feel of this place and turning it into another metro area with a sea of
single family homes.  If you want that then live in the cities…..there is plenty of housing
there to accommodate those that want the city and all its conveniences.  This proposal is
taking the land and putting as many houses that will fit on it with more planned
development after the 12 homes.  This is just the start.  In fact….these are not even two
acre parcels….they are less than two acres and in some cases less than an acre.  Are we
trying to become Brainerd?  What is the plan for this community or are we just trying to help
the builders and the mayor get rich off the land at everyone else’s expense?    

 

I have been following this land proposal from the beginning and have been communicating
with the city council.   From its inception the Mayor  has been trying to get the city to pay for
the homes and the land development….now it’s a rezoning proposal.  This is not about
making more housing available….its about filling the pockets of those that are building
these homes and the land owner.  Don’t be sold on a bicycle against the garage door and a
barbeque on a deck.  That’s a nice Norman Rockwell painting but not reality.  Please do not
rezone this land.  You can develop but do it thoughtfully.  Do Not be pushed into a decision
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with people who have lots of money and power. 

 

This land is not 1000 feet from water……it is 1000 feet from a swamp.  Are we going to set
a new precedent in Crosslake to just rezone at will or is there a long-term plan for this
community?  I ask that you really consider what you want for Crosslake because someday
it may not be that great up north destination, but just another city with sprawling suburbs
and a sea of single family homes. 

 

How do you plan to support such growth?  Is the infrastructure there?  Are you planning on
getting rid of Reeds and Andy’s and replace them with Jimmy Johns and Starbucks?  Be
careful with our city as we all pay a good amount of taxes to live here and support the
businesses here.  Take care of our community and not just vote yes to these rezoning
proposals.

 

Sincerely, 

 

Derick White

37990 White Pine Trail

Crosslake, MN 56442



July 10, 2024 
 
Dear Crosslake Planning Commission, 
 
Thank you for forwarding me the letter from Derek White of July 8, 2024, regarding the 
upcoming hearing notice scheduled for July 26th in Crosslake. 
 
My response: 
 
My first comment is that I was very disappointed at the direction and sentiment of the letter 
from Derek White. The third paragraph begins with, ‘while I’m not against development and 
understand the need for additional housing, I am against changing the feel of this place 
and turning it into another metro area with a sea of single-family homes.’ 
What Derek is actually saying is, I understand the need for additional housing in Crosslake, 
but I don’t want it near me.   
 
I would like to get a few facts straightened out and on the table regarding Mr. White’s 
comments and accusations.   
I purchased this track of land from David Nevin in 2009.  I have had no financial 
involvement regarding this property with David Nevin since 2009.  The property has sat 
vacant and unused since that time.  In 2020, Mr. White, who had previously purchased a 
family home and acreage from David Nevin, contacted me and asked me if I would sell him 
two acres of my property that adjoins his property to give him a little more acreage and 
buffer zone for his home.  I sold him two acres in November of 2020.  Mr. White contacted 
me again in 2021 and asked me if he could purchase an additional three acres adjoining 
the two previous acres to secure a good buffer zone for his home and property.  Derek 
asked me what my intentions were regarding my property.  I told him that I had held it and 
paid taxes on it for a dozen years and there would hopefully come a time that I would be 
able to sell it or possibly develop it.   Derek clearly understood this and buffering his 
property is exactly why he purchased the five acres from me in the first place. 
 
My wife and I have been a resident of these Whitefish Chain of Lakes and the Crosslake 
community area for over sixty years.  The growth of the community has been planned very 
well and the growth has been a nice steady pace both communally and business wise 
combined.  What has not kept up is housing.  The lake homes and lots are priced out of 
most people’s budgets and many of the tracks of land that have been available for home 
developments have been bought up by people wanting large acreage to build a home and 
or pole barn.   
 
Derek White states, ‘this is not about making more housing available…it’s about filling 
pockets of those that are building these homes and the landowner.’  I assume that is 
directed towards myself and David Nevin.  As I stated earlier, I purchased this land from 
David Nevin in 2009.  It was a fair price.  Unfortunately, as everyone is aware that the 
markets fell and property prices plummeted leaving me in a hold position.  In a few short 



sentences, here is the reality of the situation as it stands today.  David Nevin took a 
substantial loss on the sale of the property that he sold me.   David Nevin took a substantial 
loss on the family home and property that he sold to Derek White.  I have held on to the 
property addressed in this letter for fifteen years waiting for an opportunity to get my 
investment back.   
Very simply put, it is a win for the community of Crosslake and hopefully a win for myself 
and my family to finally get at least whole on our original investment. 
 
This project is not about lining pockets or turning Crosslake into a ‘sprawling superb.   
The letter from Derek White is about having ten acres in the woods and not wanting any 
neighbors and also not wanting anyone else to share the same dream that he and his family 
have been blessed with.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Jim Burt 
37734 Donaldson Pt. 
Pine River MN 56474 
 
 
 
 





 
 
 

  
             City of Crosslake Planning Commission/Board of Adjustment 

 
Findings of Fact 

 
Supporting/Denying a Preliminary Plat 

 
Findings should be made in either recommending for or against a plat, and should reference Chapter 44 
of the City Subdivision Ordinance.  The following questions are to be considered, but are not limited to: 
 
1.   Does the proposed plat conform to the City’s Comprehensive Plan?   
      Yes       No       

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2.   Is the proposed plat consistent with the existing City Subdivision Ordinance?  Specify  
       the applicable sections of the ordinance.  
       Yes       No       
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3.   Are there any other standards, rules or requirements that this plat must meet? 
      Yes        No              Specify other required standards.    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
4.   Is the proposed plat compatible with the present land uses in the area of the proposal?  
      Yes          No            Zoning District      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
5.   Does the plat conform to all applicable performance standards in Article 2 of the  
      Subdivision Ordinance?  
      Yes            No       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
6.   How are the potential environmental impacts being resolved? (Does the plat meet the  
      following City Standards?) 
 
      Stormwater       

 

      Erosion /Sediment Control       

 

      Wetlands       

 

      Floodplain       

 

      Shoreland       

 

      Septic Systems       

 
 
 
7.   Have the potential public health, safety or traffic generation impacts been addressed?   
      Yes             No        
 
      
 
 
 
 
 
8.   Other issues pertinent to this matter.   

 

 

 
 




